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MEETING MINUTES
Date and Time of Meeting:	Thursday, November 7, 2019, 2:00 p.m.
Place of Meeting:	Washoe County Health District 
1001 E. Ninth Street, Building B, South Auditorium
Reno, Nevada  89512

1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum
Chair Newby called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.
The following members and staff were present:
Members present:	Sabra Newby, Chair
David Solaro
Kevin Dick
Dr. Andrew Michelson (arrived at 2:29 p.m.)
Joe Macaluso
Members absent:	Neil Krutz
Ms. Spinola verified a quorum was present.
Staff present:	Dania Reid, Deputy District Attorney
Christina Conti, Preparedness and EMS Program Manager
Brittany Dayton, EMS Coordinator
Heather Kerwin, EMS Statistician
Dawn Spinola, Administrative Secretary, Recording Secretary
[bookmark: _Hlk26954334]______________________________________________________________________________
2. *Public Comment
Limited to three (3) minutes per person.  No action may be taken.
Chair Newby opened the public comment period.  As there was no one wishing to speak, Chair Newby closed the public comment period.
Chair Newby announced the agenda items would be heard out of order to accommodate vendors who were attending via speakerphone and were prepared to speak regarding Item 10A.  
______________________________________________________________________________
10.	Board Requests:
A. *City of Reno and REMSA CAD-to-CAD Implementation Project
Rishma Khimji 
Ms. Khimji thanked the Board for their time during the CAD-TO-CAD update.  She noted there were representatives on the phone from Tiburon and TriTech, which are part of the same company, Central Square.  Additionally, staff from the third-party appliance vendor was in the audience and on the phone.  
Ms. Khimji went on to explain that CAD-TO-CAD is a sharing of call information between two agencies.  REMSA and the EMS Oversight staff agreed on certain rules, and that is do not handle names, only basic or necessary information will pass through the interface and information should be standardized.  Each agency will have separate case numbers.  This is just a way to get CAD information from Dispatch 9-1-1 to REMSA if they are required to be on site, without the manual process of calling them on the phone and then transferring the information.  It is just a way to automate the way we get information from one CAD system to another.
Ms. Khimji noted she would be displaying a PowerPoint presentation on the history of the project, because it was very long.  Initial discussions started in 2014, and in 2015 Tiburon and TriTech proposals were signed by the respective agencies, to include City of Reno.  She was unclear as to how much involvement Sparks and Washoe County had with the process at that time.   
Ms. Khimji said that Washoe County Health initiated CAD-TO-CAD meetings with TriTech in 2016.  TriTech had bought the Tiburon application, and so the company was TriTech at that time.  She began working with the City of Reno and became involved in the project in 2016, which is when the City of Reno got the quote from Tiburon.  From there it went to the E911 Advisory Board, as it was believed that since this was a Dispatch function it could fall under NRS for the E911 Advisory Board software solutioning purchasing.  Funding for a multi-jurisdictional CAD-TO-CAD was denied.  Reno then decided to move forward with the initiative as they understood how important it was.  They were aware they would be the testers or the beta users of the system between City of Reno and REMSA dispatch systems.  
Ms. Khimji said they started working with Tiburon to determine what the Reno’s CAD environment was eligible for, and what they needed to do to make sure the technologies were available to do a CAD-TO-CAD.  Reno’s CAD version needed an upgrade, and that was built.  From there they continued those conversations with REMSA and their dispatch personnel to be sure they understood the data points that needed to move between the two systems.  
Ms. Khimji went on to say that in November of 2018, Reno finally got word from Tiburon and TriTech that they were going to work with a third-party agency, EDC, on the hardware.  She pointed out a diagram that showed that what they want to do is transfer real-time data from the two CADs.  She pointed out that the architecture of the CADs is so unique, because it is necessary to disperse information to all the CAD stations at the agencies in real time.  In order to do that with two completely disparate systems in two different locations, there needs to be an appliance that can ingest the data and then push it out to the CAD that is necessary in real time without a lag.  Otherwise, patients are being put in danger.  That is where that interface comes from, and that hardware appliance is what is used to trigger the data to be pushed and pulled between the two systems in real time.  She reiterated this was the third component to this CAD-TO-CAD system, which complicates things.  
Ms. Khimji went on to explain that from there Reno started working with EDC.  In April of 2018 REMSA was informed that they also had to upgrade their TriTech CAD system, so they went through that process.  In June, Reno and REMSA completed their workflow functionality.  They talked about all of the data that needs to pass through back and forth between the two agencies, came up with an agreement and what that looks like, and provided that to Tiburon and TriTech.  In September of 2018, Tiburon and TriTech and the appliance EDC provided a demonstration and it was not consistent with the requirements.  Many assumptions and exceptions had been built into the functionality which were not agreed upon by REMSA or by City of Reno, so the process had to essentially start again from scratch.
[bookmark: _Hlk29472187]Ms. Khimji said that at that point they started working on new and redefined workflows.  Again, they had the issue of making sure their CAD systems were aligned on both sides to accept new functionality for this CAD-TO-CAD system.  In January of 2019 a new scope of work with the new requirements was developed.  Tiburon, TriTech and EDC signed off, and work began again to develop the CAD-TO-CAD system.  In this year, four to five years after the initial conversations, and on the second try at getting it right, TriTech/Tiburon develop a new coded interface, but they determine that they would not meet the initial August 2019 release date, which was the third release date promised.  As part of the scope of work, TriTech/Tiburon and EDC were required to provide a formalized project plan with a solidified end date.  
Ms. Khimji said the call to determine those dates was held on July 31.  In September the new schedule arrived, and the go-live date is January 21, 2020.  TriTech, Tiburon and EDC are making sure that everything is functional on their end so that they can pull it over into Reno’s testing environment.  TriTech/Tiburon and EDC need to make sure they can handle all the exceptions and errors in a clean and seamless manner.  They did come across some coding issues that need to be reworked, delaying the demo that was supposed to occur November 5th.  Ms. Khimji said she has made it very clear to the vendors, who are on the call and here in person, and will make it clear again, the system must go live January 21, 2020.  It is not optional; the project cannot continue to be delayed.  She pointed out it was Year Five and opined that was just unacceptable.  
Ms. Khimji stated that their user training, train-the-trainer session would be on November 5.  REMSA and Reno would have separate trainings.  The Administrator train-the-trainer training was scheduled for the 19th.  Again, respective to Reno and to REMSA.  The EDC train the trainer, which is understanding the interface and any configurations that need to be done in the interface, not the workflow between the two agencies, will be held on the 20th.  November 5-18 is testing, testing, testing of Reno’s environment.  It was meant to test calls between City of Reno and REMSA to be sure that data is going back and forth.  The training piece would help them ensure that they are getting all the different scenarios into play and testing for any errors.  She reiterated that go-live is January 21st.  
Ms. Khimji explained that she had asked that vendor staff be on site for support issue resolution and believed that EDC had committed.  Tiburon and TriTech were both reviewing their schedules to ensure that they could also be on site.  It was important to her that they have development staff that have been a part of this be on site if there were any go-live issues, because that happens all the time.  In the test world everything will work perfectly, and when it is launched, new problems arise that need to be configured.  She wanted the staff to be on site so that there was not a lag between seeing the problems and getting the developers back out to repair them.  They could see the error in real time and address it timely.  
Ms. Khimji went over the issues that had occurred throughout the project, which explained why the history was so long.  The initial scope of work did not include timeline and deliverables.  She opined that since that initial scope of work, and as of a few months ago, they had resolved that issue, but it did cause a problem for the project planning and progression.  It was necessary for Tiburon and TriTech to partner with a third-party appliance developer for the data delivery between the two CAD systems.  It took some time on their part to solidify legal and scoping issues they had with EDC, and so it took a while to get to the point that someone was able to deliver an appliance.  Reno and partner agencies were their first client to need a CAD-TO-CAD that is multi-jurisdictional.  Many agencies may have a CAD-TO-CAD, but it is between one agency and another single agency.  Washoe County requires a regional CAD with one ambulance service and has incompatible CAD environments.  She reiterated that both Reno and REMSA had needed to update their CAD systems as part of the process. 
Ms. Khimji said that Tiburon and TriTech did not conduct formal requirement reviews, which was a big issue that was uncovered during the first demo.  Many assumptions and exceptions had been built into the system which did not meet the requirements that had been provided to the vendors earlier, causing deliverable delays.  They were under the assumption that the various meetings held in 2016 supported their functional exceptions.  As the demo occurred two years after the initial discussions, the assumptions and exceptions that they built in were based on initial conversations with the business experts, not always with IT or other specialists in the conversations.  Because of that, it was necessary to develop new and more robust requirements to ensure that Reno and REMSA were getting what they needed.  
Ms. Khimji noted that internal staffing server issues at Tiburon and TriTech again postponed deliverables in August of 2019.  Now a final project plan is in place, the go-live date of January 21, 2020 is set, and the scope of work should be demoed shortly.  What is next is the deliverables of the CAD-TO-CAD.  In time, maybe as little as a year or less, other agencies that want to participate in this can participate and Reno and REMSA will work with those other agencies.  
Ms. Khimji pointed out Vehicle Location Interface (AVL) was not part of the current project.  If that is something that the Board or the agencies feel is required, they would work on building that in.  It would require some additional coding, because that is a complex piece of information that also needs to go between two systems.  It would be necessary to review the service workflows and to review mutual aids and any other contracts, especially if other agencies come into play.  They would also need to make sure that the data going back and forth is accurate, that Reno is supplying the right data to REMSA and REMSA is supplying back to the City of Reno the data that they need to close out their CAD calls.  And as always, they need to do continued improvements.  She opined everything was a living system and they wanted to make sure that they were targeting what the Board would like to see, and what the agencies and REMSA would like to see in terms of progress and improvements.
Mr. Macaluso noted there was a demo that was to be scheduled and it had had to be delayed because of some technical issues.  He asked if it had been rescheduled.  Ms. Khimji deferred to the vendors to answer that question as Reno had not been provided any additional information.  
Yako Viani from Central Square, attending the meeting via phone, stated Vidash was not available, and no they currently do not have a date.  They were gathering all the information, had a dry run on Monday in preparation for the Tuesday demo, and ran into some issues.  They were trying to gather all the information to see what failed, what it takes to fix it, and then they would provide approximately another date.  
Mr. Macaluso pointed out they had set aside November 5th for user training, and it was now the 7th.  He asked if the training schedule was dependent on the demo.  Mr. Viani said the demo shows the full functionality of the CAD-TO-CAD interface.  The users will observe the full functionality and not need to be trained separately.  
Mr. Macaluso asked if he understood correctly that the demo was the training.  Mr. Viani said that was correct.  The demo is going to show the full functionality of the CAD-TO-CAD between the two systems, which is exactly what the users will need to know.  It is a train-the-trainers session, so it will not be necessary to have 50 users, just a select group of users that will watch the demo, ask whatever questions they need, and then train the rest of the users for both agencies.  
Mr. Macaluso recapped for clarity, asking if the demo is the train-the-trainer, then those persons on the demo are required then to be the trainers for the next or the rest of the staff who would be using it.  Ms. Khimji said that was correct.  Mr. Macaluso asked if that was sufficient to those that will be using the system.  Ms. Khimji explained that the Reno train-the-trainers will be their SMEs who have been involved in this project from the beginning, which includes a number of supervisors at the City of Reno dispatch.  Based on that, she opined that consolidating the two would be enough, because they have already been integrated with the project for so long.  She pointed out she did not want to speak for REMSA.  
Mr. Dick noted that he saw on the slide that the testing timeframe was to run from November 5th to November 18th.  Ms. Khimji concurred.  Mr. Dick noted that now they are behind schedule on that.  He had been involved in other projects where a vendor was not able to meet the time frame and as a result the client was forced to accept that by shortening the testing time frame, that did not end well.  He stated he was looking for an assurance from the vendor that they will allow us to have that testing time that was built into the schedule, and they will make up for the lagging schedule on their side of the project to achieve that January 21 go-live.
Ms. Khimji said that Reno built the project plan with the vendors, they built in December as the month to catch up on anything so that we have at least 2 to 3 weeks buffer on testing.  They felt testing was going to be very important in this process, since it is brand new, and not just brand new to Reno as an agency, but brand new to the vendors as well.  
Mr. Dick brought up the subject that the vehicle locator system was not included in the current scope for the CAD-TO-CAD connection.  He opined that part of the discussion from the beginning when looking at CAD-TO-CAD was to have that information on the vehicle to be seen by everybody that is using the system.  He asked why that was not a part of the current project and opined that is what they would like the system to do.  He asked what it would entail to build that piece of it and being able to implement.  
Ms. Khimji explained that one of the things they looked at is that there are two different agencies, being the City fire agency and REMSA.  They have different legal responsibilities to each other as well.  The functionality of AVL can be complicated, and they wanted to get the CAD-TO-CAD done, to be sure the data could transfer.  She felt some AVL information will come through, but they did not want to focus on just the AVL since the product had been delayed for so long and so often by technical issues.  They would start looking at that AVL in Phase 2, to include integration and comfort level between the agencies, not just for the workflows but also any legal issues that might come out of that.  Mr. Dick asked if that was outside the scope of the existing contract and Ms. Khimji said that was correct.  
Mr. Solaro noted he was new to this process, and seeing this timeline, asked what would happen on January 22nd when the program was not working, and if there something in the contract that talks about that.  He pointed out that the services could still be provided, but that was not what they were looking for right now.  Ms. Khimji said that was correct.  She explained that at that time they could terminate the contract and pursue legal avenues towards the two vendors.  The City of Reno and REMSA would not have a CAD-TO-CAD system if it is not up and running by then.  Mr. Solaro stated he understood and asked if there was a fallback position that has been spoken about as far as Plan B if that occurred.  He noted that the region still wanted CAD-TO-CAD, and asked if there had been any thoughts around what that looks like, perhaps other vendors, is it system issues, should there be discussion between Reno and REMSA and Truckee Meadows dispatch, what does that look like?
Ms. Khimji pointed out that at the last meeting there were discussions about additional vendors that can do the CAD-TO-CAD, but they also had to remember that some of those additional vendors are being bought out by Central Square.  The issue is not that the functionality cannot be created, there is some functionality that is available at this point.  The issue is really that the region is multi-jurisdictional.  The CAD system is much larger, it has a lot of different workflows based on the agencies that are part of the system, which is not a bad thing.  It is trying to streamline that data to get it to REMSA in the real time.  Anything can be done especially when there is money involved.  She opined the history on this is not necessarily the technical issues, it is also the personnel issues and the issues with the vendors trying to find the right third-party appliance vendor.  There are a lot of different pieces that come into this, which she believed they would face no matter who they went to.  That market is small.  The CAD market is not very large either, and so any of the third-party type of appliances that need to go into a CAD system are going to be very small as well.  If the contract were cancelled, they would be back to the drawing board and would have to deal with the entire situation all over again.  That is why Reno continues telling Tiburon and TriTech and Central Square that go-live must be on January 21, 2020.  They have no choice at this point.  
[bookmark: _Hlk26954437]______________________________________________________________________________
3.	Consent Items (For Possible Action)
Matters which the Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board may consider in one motion.  Any exceptions to the Consent Agenda must be stated prior to approval.
A. Approval of Draft Minutes
August 1, 2019 
Mr. Solaro moved to approve the draft minutes.  Mr. Macaluso seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
[bookmark: _Hlk26954481]______________________________________________________________________________
4. *Prehospital Medical Advisory Committee (PMAC) Update 
Dr. Andrew Michelson
As Dr. Michelson had not yet arrived, Chair Newby stated the item would be skipped. 
______________________________________________________________________________
5. *Program and Performance Data Updates
Christina Conti
Ms. Conti noted there were just a few things to highlight.  The citizen evacuations, in the event of an emergency topic, the region met on August 14 to look at that.  They had focused in on the CASPER results.  This was something that came from the Truckee Meadows Board of Fire Commissioners meeting.  The regional representatives determined that really one of the first steps they needed to do is the education of the Code Red system, as well as education for the media.  If citizens are not in the Code Red system, and that is what is used to evacuate, then that is Issue #1.  The second thing was to make it clear that it is an evacuation, period.  It is not a voluntary evacuation.  They thought that there was the possibility that some of the confusion could be clarified.  The statistics gathered in the survey indicate that people would leave, however, our fire first response partners are seeing something a little bit different than that.  
Ms. Conti stated the EMS protocols task force has continued to meet.  They meet again on the 21st, and their recommendations for changes would be effective in January of 2020, if the medical directors approve it.  Another thing just to bring to your attention was that regional meeting discussing AVL dispatching.  This was convened by Deputy Chief Alex Kukulis.  It currently sits right now with the dispatch partners, putting together a list of considerations for the fire chiefs to have for their discussion points that would then push through the individual jurisdictions and is several months, maybe years away.  
Ms. Conti stated that the last thing to bring to their attention is that Brittany Dayton, the EMS Coordinator, attended an earthquake summit, and it was sponsored by the NDEM and the Utah Seismic Safety Commission.  There were a lot of presentations, with significant discussion concerning the reinforced masonry buildings in this state, and that is one of the biggest concerns within Nevada, as it is the third most seismically active state.  There are some buildings with issues in the region.  From the first response perspective, it is just something to be aware of.
Ms. Conti said the last thing to point out is the very back of the program report.  As part of the annual franchise map review, the system, they look at all the calls for the year and then run, with the help of GIS, the top utilizers of the 9-1-1 system.  The report lists them out by the street address and the location, and then those differences between the years of whether it was an increase or a decrease, and if they are new to the top 20.  One of the things that has been brought up before is the homeless shelter.  She pointed out that population is the largest user, as well as the bus station.  So, when City of Sparks opens their doors, staff will be looking to see if another hot spot is created, or if there are some reductions there.  
[bookmark: _Hlk26954505]______________________________________________________________________________
6.	*Presentation to the EMS Advisory Board
A. [bookmark: _Hlk28255212]Leave No Victim Behind Conference, Brittany Dayton 
Ms. Dayton specified that she had attended the fourth year of the Leave No Victim Behind conference, which was in Vegas October 21st through the 23rd, and wanted to provide some highlights of that conference.  
Chair Newby interjected to let the record show Dr. Michelson had arrived.
Ms. Dayton reiterated that she wanted to bring some highlights and lessons learned from this conference.  There were over 400 attendees, the majority being victim service advocates from district attorneys’ offices.  There was also law enforcement, emergency managers and first responders.  There were 14 different presentations on mass violence incidents that spanned quite a long duration of time, including one of the first mass violence incidents which was in December of 1988, the bombing of the PanAm flight over Lockerbie, Scotland.  The presentations spread through the most recent of incidents which was the Borderline Bar shooting that happened in Thousand Oaks very recently.  It focused on best practices in responding to mass violence and how responders can better assist those victims of crime and violence.
Ms. Dayton pointed out she had highlighted some of the other sessions, including everything from the Boston Marathon bombing, survivors from the Columbine shooting and several more.  Many of the presentations were from survivors or victims who were in attendance, so it was rather emotional, getting to experience and relive some of their trauma.  They shared best practices, challenges and personal experiences, and she wanted to share a few of those for the Board for improved regional planning.
Ms. Dayton explained there was a big push for no notoriety.  Therefore, during her highlight of some of these incidents she would not be mentioning the assailant’s name, giving them any sort of notoriety, and this is really a push that they want to do nationwide so that the media is not covering the individual who commits these heinous crimes, but instead, actually the ones who are the victims and survivors of the incidents.  
Ms. Dayton went on to say there were several common challenges and themes over the three days.  There was a lot of complicating factors which include blame, media, which is one of the largest hurdles that we have to overcome when dealing with these types of incidents, difficulty of families obtaining information was highlighted in every single presentation and compensation for victims and survivors, specifically the PanAm incident.  They looked at who was on that flight and decided to compensate the family members based on their impact to the community or the world.  The CEOs on the flight actually got ten times more money than the students that were on that flight because their impact was not as great.  So, we have made many strides in that aspect of compensating victims and survivors, but it is still a challenge of how to put a money value on a life.  
[bookmark: _Hlk28255247]Ms. Dayton explained her important takeaways from this conference were to share some information with family members about incident process, and this was actually from a father from the Borderline Bar shooting.  His daughter was the hostess at that restaurant, and they took them all to a teen center, which was basically a big gymnasium, and everyone who was involved with was waiting and sitting in this gymnasium, and they would pull out one family at a time.  And he was actually the last family to get notified.  He sat there for upwards of eight hours wondering what happened to his daughter, and if she was still alive.  The statement that was made was, for many, knowing the truth is a lot easier than living with what can be imagined.  So he played out all of the very heinous things in his mind and it made it a whole lot worse for him in recovery in the long term of what actually happened to her.  That was an important takeaway.  They just want to know the process.  Why does it take so long to provide information when these types of incidents happen?  Why can we not talk about the patients involved for hours, if not days in certain incidents?  Just providing basic information would go a long way for the family members.  
Ms. Dayton said there was a few instances where the assailant survived and went to trial.  A few deputy attorneys spoke on this process.  When there is a trial related to an incident, there is a whole additional layer of planning, especially if that trial is going to occur where the crime occurred.  The planning needs to go for years, if there is going to be some sort of trial, and most of the victims and survivors wanted to attend those proceedings.  It is necessary to plan that out so that they have the appropriate care, when they are going to the trial and seeing evidence and hearing some of their testimony, that you have a plan for properly caring for those individuals.  The two examples were Aurora Colorado and the South Carolina shooting at the church.  
Ms. Dayton explained each victim and survivor copes with trauma differently.  Some people like to push it down and not talk about it, while others feel better when speaking, so that is why so many survivors presented at this conference, because this is their way of coping.  It is getting their story out.  And a lot of them, the parents or family members who presented on behalf of those who were victims, said that they want to be able to control the stories that are told about their loved ones, and this is the way they do it.  
Ms. Dayton said that recovery, both physical and mental, will take years.  She displayed a graph that was shown in several of the presentations, and it is from a great resource, but it suggests that a person will recover from a traumatic incident within a year, which is not the case whatsoever.  They go through ebbs and flows, ups and downs, as they have some healing periods then some disillusionment.  It is not just going to happen, the one-year anniversary comes around, they are going to have some very strong feelings, it is not a linear process.  The survivor of Columbine actually suggested that at a minimum, someone needs to follow up with survivors three months after the incident happens, six months, a year, three years, five years and every three to five years for the rest of eternity until there are no survivors from that incident.  That is not something that the County has planned out here locally, and it is something that the region needs to definitely start considering.  
Ms. Dayton proposed that the next steps for Washoe County would be to begin developing a long-term recovery victim assistance plan.  There was a presenter from the Federal government who oversees the AEAP grants, which is how Vegas has their resiliency center after October 1, through Federal funds through this agency.  They suggested that to start off with, in the room there needs to be, at minimum, emergency planners, your state and local government officials, victim of crimes administrators, prosecutors, and then the actual service providers that are going to be impacted by this several-year process.  The region needed to start with something, all the agencies are really good at responding to incidents here and providing care for the short-term, but do not have any sort of long-term plan.  
_____________________________________________________________________________
4.	*Prehospital Medical Advisory Committee (PMAC) Update 
Dr. Andrew Michelson
Chair Newby reopened Item 4. 
Dr. Michelson said apparently PMAC is having a transition of Treasury leadership, and they are realizing that that there is probably at least a year or two that went by with potentially not the degree of donations, if you will, from its members that he felt they should have gotten, because they are suddenly running out of money.  They also barely avoided an $1,100 charge just for preparing the insurance liability documents but got that down to $150.  They are moving bank accounts because they literally cannot afford the monthly $14 service fee.  Bank of America would not work with them as a non-profit, so they went to Nevada State Bank.  So December’s topics will be mostly talking to all the members on how they are going to refocus on some revenue.  He did not think it was going to be that hard to keep it alive.   
Ms. Conti noted they had also talked about some training opportunities and the medical director giving symposiums.  Dr. Michelson indicated he did not know where they would get money to send people on those trips other than just paying for them personally.  Ms. Conti noted Dr. Hardwick had suggested training the medics locally.  
Ms. Conti spoke for the record on behalf of Dr. Michelson, explaining that the medical directors want to start being a little bit proactive with the training for their agencies, and so the idea is what are the things that they can do.  Can they go out into the community?  So one medical director was saying we have this capability to do Stop the Bleed training and start training our community, asking if it was something that there is an interest in, and another medical director was discussing doing kind of lecture series, where the health care industry, pre-hospital and hospital, can come and start learning about different interventions that might be there.  That is something that they are looking at as well.  They are not all financial.  Dr. Michelson said it was actually a significant discussion in regard to the future direction of PMAC, and he felt it has been somewhat put on hold because of the cash fund.  He stated she was correct, and it was actually interesting to change the focus maybe more towards community education for providers.  
______________________________________________________________________________

7. Presentation, discussion and possible approval for distribution the Washoe County EMS Oversight Program FY19 Annual Data Report. (For possible action)
Heather Kerwin
Ms. Kerwin thanked Kevin Dick for his careful eye, there should have been a correction distributed to the Board members.  There was a cell shift in Table 7 on Page 26 while exporting the median travel times in that total column.  The corrections were provided in red with track changes.  She pointed out some slight adjustments in the performance metrics.  Staff did reach out to all the partner agencies and ask if there were different analyses they would like to see, or different ways to display their information, and so there are some nuance changes from previous years which are reflected there.  
Chair Newby asked if they needed to take action on this to accept the report.
Ms. Reid said it is an action item, if you would like to call a move to do that. 
Mr. Dick moved to approve distribution of the Washoe County EMS Oversight program FY19 Annual Data report.  Mr. Macaluso seconded the motion which was approved unanimously.
[bookmark: _Hlk26954549]______________________________________________________________________________
8. Presentation and possible acceptance of an update of the Washoe County EMS Strategic Plan (2019-2023), a requirement of the Interlocal Agreement for Emergency Medical Services Oversight. (For possible action)
Christina Conti 
Ms. Conti reminded the Board that although she provides this report to them as the program manager, under each project you will see which member of the team is affiliated with it, so they could answer any questions if she was not able.  Regarding the first one listed, the appropriate protocols to determine the service level for low-acuity calls, the annual meeting was held yesterday.  And so that was the Board report published, so the region got together, and they are going to be looking at some other low-acuity Priority 3 calls and see if they are eligible for an alternative response.  They also asked if there were any concerns about the ones that had been previously approved and there was none stated at the meeting yesterday.  So with that, anybody is able to answer questions, we even have our WRCS, Washoe County Regional Communications System representative here, so if you have any questions about the radio system, because that is now pushed off to May of 2022, then he would be able to answer those as well.  
Chair Newby introduced Item 9.
Ms. Conti asked if they needed to approve Item 8.  Chair Newby acknowledged that was correct and requested the motion.  
Mr. Dick moved to approve the update.  Mr. Solaro seconded the motion which was approved unanimously.
______________________________________________________________________________
9.	Discussion and possible approval and recommendation to present the updated map methodology and the draft map response zones within the Washoe County REMSA ambulance franchise service area to District Board of Health. (For possible action) 
Christina Conti
Ms. Conti said she was presenting work done by the region for a recommended change to the REMSA franchise map and wanted to explain what they did, so the Board understood where they were going with their recommendation.  She drew their attention to the map on the wall and also right in front of her, explaining that was the first step in the process.  Heather Kerwin, Statistician, worked with Jay Johnson from GIS, and they plotted all the calls that have occurred in the year, which is what we have done before.  But this year, because it was the mid-year review, they were asking for a change in the map methodology.  They want to align with the census data.  That would make this the mid-year review, which is how staff proceeded, and then in three years they would do the complete refresh as the 10-year mark, aligning them with census data.
Ms. Conti said they proceeded as though the Board would approve and got the dwelling unit data for Washoe County.  The map being displayed, what drove the first part of the discussion, was really looking from the changes of the designations between rural, urban, suburban and metropolitan.  If the classification changed by just one, say rural to suburban, then it was yellow.  If it went up two, it was orange, if it went up three, it was red, and staff really wanted to take a look at those red and orange areas.  When they looked at that, three areas popped out, Wingfield Springs in Sparks, the Damonte Ranch area in South Reno, and then Cold Springs.  They looked very closely at those areas.  Wingfield Springs at the top, you can see the little red dot at the very top right there, that is already a Zone A.  Bringing this back to the regional partners was just an informational only.  She opined that Sparks knows their growth is crazy, and this map provided some further evidence of it for planning purposes.  
Ms. Conti noted the next one was Damonte Ranch, and pointed out all the orange and the yellow, right there, there is an E next to it.  The very interesting thing about this was the 2010 census data showed nothing in those areas, why it is AB.  And so now with the dwelling units, it was evident that it had quite the expansion between those two data sets.  They brought this to the region, had discussions, and the region recommends changing this into a Zone A response.  They felt like that was completely in line with what they had been doing before.  
Ms. Conti pointed out the third area is Cold Springs.  As an aside, they sent this data to NLTFPD even though they are not a part of the interlocal agreement, the annual franchise map reviews, because it was population, staff thought they might want to see that data as well, and they did.  So up here in the B is a substantial amount of yellow, that indicates just the designation change from one category to the other.  But it is indicative of what we all know, which is that there is a lot of growth happening in Cold Springs and in the North Valleys.  There was quite a lively discussion with the regional partners, and the outcome that they are recommending is to keep it as a B for right now.  One of the things that remains the problem is the contiguous nature between the Zone A to a Zone B, and that was one of the things that had been recommended before, was to make sure everything was contiguous.  The flip side of that is that they are not necessarily being responsive to the needs of the community if they keep indicating that area is an island and does not get the same type of response.  What the region decided was to keep this as a subset and a special study area, which is something that, through the interlocal agreement, is an option, to identify sub-regions and analyze them separately for evaluation with the intention of a possible future recommendation.  The region agreed to keep this as a B right now, look at it, and committed to get together next August, end of August beginning of October for the express purpose of looking at Cold Springs.  
Ms. Conti summarized by saying that this is the regional recommendation, for you to approve the REMSA franchise map that has this change to it.  The new map would look like this.  She displayed both the old map and the new map, which is what the request was for their consideration.  The Board would be approving the recommendation and pushing it to the DBOH for them to do the true approval of the map.  
Mr. Dick asked, for clarification, in approving this, if they were also approving the special study area designation for the Cold Springs that she had discussed.  Ms. Conti said they do not need their approval for that.  If the Board had some specifics that they wanted to add to that special study, then staff can do that, but that is more informational.  
Mr. Macaluso requested clarification, asking if Ms. Conti was requesting approval for the methodology by which you made the determinations to redraw the map.  Ms. Conti stated they were asking for two things.  First was the approval of the methodology, because it changes what had been approved before, and second, for the approval to push this proposed map forward for approval by DBOH.  
Mr. Dick asked if the methodology change is in looking at this again in the future with the census data.  Ms. Conti specified it was in 2022 with the census data.  The reason is that 2020 is when the census is happening, but it looked like July of 2021 was when the population and housing unit estimates would be released.  That was why they pushed it back.  Mr. Dick asked if all the parties involved were supportive of that approach and Ms. Conti said yes. 
Mr. Solaro moved to approve the updated map methodology and the draft map response zones within the Washoe County REMSA ambulance franchise service area, and direct staff to present the DBOH.  Dr. Michelson seconded the motion which was approved unanimously.
______________________________________________________________________________
10.	Board Requests:
B. *Nurse Health Line
Adam Heinz
Dean Dow, President of REMSA, stated that he and Mr. Heinz decided to split this up and he would do the introductions and Mr. Heinz will do the deep dive section of the presentation.  They had been asked to give an update on the utilization and functionality of REMSA’s Nurse Health Line (NHL).  This process started roughly a little over eight years ago with REMSA applying for and being accepted into a CMS or Medicare CMMI, their innovation section of the CMS grant process.  That was done federally across the country.  REMSA was one of many organizations that received grant money with the idea of trying to understand how to develop integrated health care community paramedicine, nurse health lines, etc.  That grant money expired roughly two and half years ago.  Since that time, the funding for the NHL has been built upon service contracts with healthcare systems and subsidization through REMSA itself. 
Mr. Dow explained what they would like to go through was an overview of the NHL, the current Alpha and Omega initiative process, Alpha and Omega performance data, which Mr. Heinz would go over, and then the features of REMSA’s NHL which they would both address.  NHL as we know today is staffed 24 hours a day, seven days a week, with ECNS-taught and credentialed registered nurses, so they have five full-time RNs that staff the project and one quality assurance officer, and that is overseen by one of their medical directors.  It is evidence-based protocol, so it is international-based protocols that they are guided by.  They safely navigate patients to the right level of care through this process, not necessarily just automatically always going to the emergency department.  They provide self-care instructions to the calling party and identify and assist with transportation barriers that they may have.  Currently, the funding for the project is based on contracted services to some of the health systems in the area, and then also subsidization through REMSA.  They have turned off their seven-digit public number, and they did that a few months ago because they noticed upticks in calls for service and were able to trace predominantly those back to entities that were using the NHL as an after-hours call center for their businesses, for their medical businesses. When they approached several of those with that issue and asked if they would like to help support, directing their patients to the NHL, they declined to participate.  
Mr. Dow presented some NHL facts.  The top five clinical protocols that they deal with in this organization are vaginal bleeding, cold and flu, abdominal pain, head injury and chest pain, and all that relates to a call volume into the NHL of approximately 28,000 calls a year, or roughly about 75 calls a day.  The average length of time for a call is 14 minutes, resulting in about 15-16 hour a day utilization.  In helping folks with transportation needs that they may not be able to pay for or facilitate on their own, REMSA does that, and this last year ran to approximately $3,600.  
Mr. Heinz said that one of the things that the Board had asked for a couple meetings ago, was a little bit more specific information, because REMSA saw about 40% of patients going back to 9-1-1, so he was hopeful that this will help answer that question.  But first, so we understand the Alpha and Omega determinant process, there are 94 approved Alpha and Omega determinants for the region.  There are many more, but these are the ones that the group, the regional committee, reviewed and said they were comfortable with.  REMSA does not just rely on the numbers gathered, they actually look and see how many times they respond, how many times they AMA, how many times they transport the patient, how many times they transport emergently, and when they do transport, what type of care are they providing.  They use this data to granulate the type of patients that they are looking for that are going to be moved out of the 9-1-1 system.
Mr. Heinz explained they also have an internal quality assurance review process that includes a quality assurance nurse and medical director oversight who really want to ensure this is safe for people.  He displayed a graph showing the responses in the area to 9-1-1 calls.  He explained an Alpha call is a subacute patient.  They may be calling for something like a sprained ankle.  A Delta or Echo call would be for someone who is an acute patient, somebody complaining of chest pain, respiratory difficulty or cardiac arrest.  The Omega is something that is internationally recognized.  This is an approved low-acuity condition qualifying for non-EMS response referrals, to something like a NHL, to a poison control center.  This is something that has been internationally accepted, and really, foreign to many, and that is where he felt change was going to have to come, with educating the public.  He opined they were going to see that a lot of the reasons why people are getting an ambulance is not because they are serious, but it is because that is what they are comfortable with.  
Mr. Heinz provided a quick rundown of the process.  When the 9-1-1 call comes in, it gets transferred to REMSA from the primary PSAP.  On average, at REMSA, within 18 seconds of getting the address they have an asset assigned to the call.  They obtain an EMD determinant and that sometimes can take a while.  They must make sure that they are ruling out some of those life-threatening conditions based on what the patient is telling them, which is all they can go off of.  If they say they are not short of breath, if they are not bleeding, if they are not having chest pain, we can only go off that.  From that, an EMD determinant is obtained.  It could take up to 2-3 minutes, but an ambulance, and a lot of the times the fire service, are responding.  That is a safety net, because they do not know if it is a subacute complaint.  
Mr. Heinz said that once it is identified as Omega or Alpha, they can transfer it over to a nurse.  The nurse must be available right away, so they do a warm handoff.  It is not acceptable to put someone in a queue and put them on hold, or to suggest that REMSA will call them back later, it is handoff to handoff.  If that nurse is not available, they continue.  That is another thing that was part of that repatriation.  Once the ECN gets on the phone with them and accepts care, they will go through their protocols.  It takes them a while.  It takes up to 14 minutes for them to really rule out a life threat, and they will provide a recommended level of care.  They can provide self-care instructions, and then ultimately a lot of the times if transportation is a barrier, they will provide transportation solutions.  At that point once the nurse gets that call, REMSA will call their regional response partners and we will cancel the ambulance.    
Mr. Heinz presented some data.  From October 2018 through September 2019, the total number of 9-1-1 calls coming into REMSA was 83,163.  Of those, 4.2 percent, 3,520, were eligible, they fit into one of those 94 Omega or Alpha categories.  If they were to approve all of the Alpha and Omega determinants, they would be looking at about 8 percent, but they are not there yet.  Only 17 percent of the ones that were approved and eligible went over to a nurse, for the following reasons.  21 percent of the time, a nurse was not available, and again, they must be available.  21 percent, so just as equally, the patient insisted on an ambulance.  Our script is such that they have the ability to opt out.  So REMSA does not say, thanks for calling 9-1-1, you are going to a nurse.  There is a script that allows for the patient to insist on an ambulance, and REMSA sends them.  
Mr. Heinz went on to explain that 19 percent of the patients are unable to be interrogated.  The nurse has to be able to speak to the patient, so if somebody is calling from a cell phone that is not with the patient or at a pay phone, they are not eligible.  18 percent of medical providers said the patient needed to go so we are not going to trump a physician, 9 percent were complete immobility, so maybe somebody that was upstairs and had paraplegia or MS, and it really was going to be complicated for somebody to come and get them and take them to an alternative facility.  The fire service and everybody has worked really well at communicating and decreasing that, so that is only 6 percent.  And then 4 percent is categorized as public assist, where somebody would have to be out there.  There are patients that call to turn up their air, or blow up their air mattress, or help them with food.  And that cannot be done over the phone, so they must go out there.  1 percent is many other different things.
Mr. Heinz noted that is why they cannot even get to a nurse and went on to discuss those patients that do.  620 got over to a nurse, but only 380, so essentially one a day, were helped outside of the 9-1-1 system, which is actually 61 percent of those.  The Delta are 240 patients that went to a nurse, the nurse assessed them, and then they went back to 9-1-1.  93 percent of those patients were non-emergent.  They know because they look at every single one of them, conducting an actual review of the clinical care provided to those patients.  17 percent, 18 of them, were considered emergent by the nurse.  The nurse talked about their history, they talked about their medicines, they get more in detail, they determine that something more serious is happening.  Maybe it is not just dental pain, maybe it is cardiac pain.  Of those, 222 were non-emergent.  Those people either demanded an ambulance or declined our transportation offer, specialized transportation was not available, or they had some sort of non-acute medical complaint just not appropriate for transportation via POV.  As an example, it might be a single person at home, elderly, vomiting, and it just was not going to be in the best interest of the patient.  That is the majority.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Heinz went on to explain there were 18 emergent patients.  Of those 18, paramedics responded and two AMA’d.  They did not go to the hospital.  The other 16, all of them were transported to the hospital non-emergent, non-lights and sirens.  11 had no interventions.  We monitored them but did not do anything for them, based on their clinical complaint.  One of those patients even went to triage.  Four had routine workups, those patients may have received 12-lead or pain medicine, for whatever they were complaining of.  And really, out of the data for that one year, there really was, in my clinical opinion and as our clinical team looked, only one patient that received a cardiac workup.  And that patient initially was complaining of vomiting, we found out there was blood in the vomit, and then he was complaining of chest pain.  So that person got a cardiac workup.
Mr. Heinz said he hoped that provided some comfort as far as the safety net, because sometimes it is like they are just leaving these people out.  They are really trying to identify, and then being able to send the resources.  CMS really is setting a lot of policy for the future.  So what CMS does our other insurers will do.  He opined the regional agencies were incredibly innovative at the way patients were managed, which needs to continue.  Part of the future of EMS is not sending an ambulance Code 3 to every call, not sending a fire department Code 3 to every call, it is nurse health lines.  It is treatment in place, getting a doctor on the line, being able to consult with them through telemedicine, and having them treated at home so the emergency rooms are not overcrowded.  It is sending patients to alternative destinations, not emergency rooms, but urgent cares, mental health facilities, detox facilities.  REMSA does that now.  He was aware that the County and our other regional partners have worked very hard on public awareness, on when to call 9-1-1 and when not to call 9-1-1, and potentially putting our foot down and saying we are not going to send an ambulance.  That is a big jump.  EMS response will always be there, we will always need to send an ambulance, but Alpha and Omega is part of that as well as telemedicine.  
Mr. Dow noted that in February 14 of this year, CMS Medicare came out with a new program called ET3.  The catalyst for ET3 was the work that this region did under the grant process, along with several other regions across the US, in developing integrated health care.  When CMS looked at the results, they came to the understanding that developing a different methodology for payment mechanisms for ground ambulances and whether they are municipal-based, private-based, not-for-profit based, hospital-based, was key for the financial future of healthcare moving forward.  ET3 was the emphasis for Medicare to look at funding nurse health lines, look at funding alternate destination transports, and then treating in place.  The program was supposed to begin in January of 2020, with now rolling out first, reimbursement for alternate destinations.  They have just announced that they are still working through some methodologies that went slower than they thought and so now it may be springtime before they roll the project out.  One of the keys for it, and one of the keys relative to this presentation, is they have put out the application process for ET3 for organizations that have the ability to do it.  A notice of funding for their NHL.  The NHL must be considered a regional NHL, not just a single community NHL which we qualify for.  In our application, we have put forward proposals for CMS for them to help fund the NHL in 2020 and moving forward.  ET3 is a five-year project, so at the end of five years, theoretically if Medicare does not get the positive results that they believe they can get, they may take the program away completely.  But hopefully with everybody’s participation and efficiencies they will get the positive outcomes they are looking for and then they will move forward and just make it a permanent payment policy from that point.  
Mr. Macaluso said that was really great information.  He noted that 21% of the time, the #1 category of the inability to intervene on the NHL is the availability of the nurse.  He asked if that was because those nurses are on other calls, and did that not speak to increasing their capacity?  Mr. Dow acknowledged it is because they are on other calls and it does speak to increasing capacity.  Mr. Macaluso asked if 21% was quite a bit.  Mr. Dow explained the pinch point was funding an additional five nurses, which is an additional roughly million dollars, so they struggle with trying to understand and go out and advocate for that additional million dollars.  So again they go back to the federal government, and hopefully when ET3 does kick off, not all of that million, perhaps some of that million will be funded through CMS.  Mr. Macaluso asked if there were financial metrics that REMSA was trying to tie to some of these data so that way they can show that cost benefit, they can say x number of dollars were saved by not sending these folks to the ED.  Mr. Dow said yes, that was built into the performance of the grant program that we had to understand and document the results and then publish them nationally.  He did not remember the exact total but of the $10 million grant that they received, they spent $9 million and returned a million to the federal government.  The cost savings to this community was over $20 million.  Their argument has always been that their cost to respond an ambulance currently is roughly $550.  If they can take that patient population that clinically does not really truly need that ambulance and does not really truly need to be in the ED, then there is massive cost savings.  Not only to the system, but also to the health systems and ultimately to the patient.  
Mr. Macaluso asked if the 11 no interventions were also transported, and Mr. Dow replied that they had been.    
______________________________________________________________________________
11. *Board Comment
Limited to announcements or issues for future agendas.  No action may be taken.
Chair Newby suggested, since the next meeting fell after January 21, that they have the discussion of CAD-TO-CAD on the next agenda.  
______________________________________________________________________________
12.	*Public Comment
Limited to three (3) minutes per person.  No action may be taken.
Chair Newby opened the public comment period.  
Ms. Conti noted there was a full-scale, statewide FEMA-sponsored exercise next week, Tuesday through Thursday, and it occurred to her that she did not think there was a single agency in the room, including our Board members, who are not impacted by that.  She wanted to put it on the record the appreciation and the work that was going to be done next week for the region.  Many of those lessons learned are going to inform the updates of the Mass Casualty Incident plan and the Alpha plan.  This is going to be the first time, hopefully if it works, that it will be truly exercised in the region.  
Chair Newby closed the public comment period.
______________________________________________________________________________
Adjournment
Chair Newby adjourned the meeting at 3:16 p.m.
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